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Introduction

Rawcliffe Meadows Nature Park, established in 1991, covers 25 acres of the Clifton
floodplain on the northern outskirts of York. The park is owned by the Environment
Agency and leased to Sustrans the cycle track operator. The site is managed by
Friends of Rawcliffe Meadows, a voluntary group belonging to the York Natural
Environment Trust.

As well as providing access to open countryside for local people, Rawcliffe Meadows
is managed as a traditional Ings flood meadow under the Countryside Stewardship
scheme. This is the fourteenth Annual Report of Friends of Rawcliffe Meadows,
summarising our work during the year 2004.



Events

What a strange year for weather 2004 turned out to be!

Early on, a new pool was created in the reservoir basin and some of the other pools
dredged. An area at the edge of the basin was reseeded as an experiment

The year continued with the need to clear flood debris, along with planting further
hedging and coppicing along the waterside and in the scrub area, both by ourselves,
contractors and the BTCV.

The results of Martin Hammond’s botanical survey from the previous year were 
looked at in conjunction with the management plan and options analysed. Another
plan to use Lazy Dog Weeders to chisel hoe the noxious weeds, that had failed due to
the dry state of the soil in 2003, was continued in 2004 and the work started in May.
A lot of the effort involved removing creeping thistle from the flood bank, where it
has become more invasive. This is, hopefully for us both, part of a three year plan to
reduce weeds without spraying, whilst promoting the organic gospel.

Due to repeated damage of boundary fences, much work was done to repair fencing,
gates and stiles, along with placing notices to discourage vandalism to the features,
which are needed to keep cattle in and horses out!

We had hoped to start a project on Tansy Beetles - Grow More Tansy (GMT) –but
the IDB removed one of the major habitats as we were starting. Whilst we continue to
increase the volume of Tansy by relocating small stands around the site near
watercourses, a monitored project to check to results would still be useful.

The annual pond dip occurred on a wet evening but Elaine Axford of the Environment
Agency and a small group found that the pond was still very healthy.

The Environment Agency did a good job of cutting the hay on the bank but
coordination with the meadow cut was problematic, with a very wet summer making
it difficult to cut and turn and collect the resultant hay crop. Probably the worst
summer for 13 years!

The BTCV made a good job of cutting and raking the pond area.

Further flooding in the autumn meant that the cattle had to be removed after a short
period of grazing.

In the cornfield Martin and contractors continue to make further progress. Whilst we
sometimes look at the two sites separately, as in this report, it is good management of
both sites that permits the complementary habitats to be successful and allow wildlife
to flourish on them both. Martin has worked exceedingly hard bringing the cornfield
under control.



Ecological Report

Martin Hammond provides the following report:

Birds

On 26th January, there were at least 360 Linnets feeding on unharvested oilseed rape
in the Cornfield with 32 Skylark on the stubbles. Five Stock Doves were also present.
The first Skylark in territorial songflight was noted on 24th January.

Early February saw moderate flooding and several very cold spells. 57 Snipe were on
Clifton Ings on 24th February but few were seen in the flood reservoir. Snowy
weather at the month end saw much activity in the Cornfield, with 400 Linnets
present; around 10 Yellowhammers frequented the seed crop at the eastern end of the
field, as they had done for the past few months - consistent counts like this suggest
high overwinter survival and a productive food source.

Linnet numbers peaked at around 450 in March but at least 200 were still present in
mid April, when up to 12 Stock Doves were on the Cornfield. A pair of Teal took up
territory in the flood reservoir for three weeks in early spring, but they moved on after
Easter.

During the early months, the only Corn Bunting record, to my knowledge, was
a small group (with one singing) in mid-March.

Linnet numbers fell in May; a count of 57 in the Cornfield in early June was
exceptional but did indicate the numbers still present in the area. It was estimated that
there were four to five Reed Bunting territories on the site as a whole, three Blackcap
territories, at least three Whitethroat nests and one or two breeding pairs of Willow
Warbler. The only Lesser Whitethroat recorded was one on passage in late April and
yet again no Sedge Warblers were seen.

14 young Pheasants were fledged in the Cornfield. A single Grey Partridge
(presumably a failed breeder from elsewhere) was seen in mid June. There were nine
Reed Bunting territories on Clifton Ings.

Numbers of songbirds in the Cornfield began to increase again from mid September
as finches, Tree Sparrows and Reed Buntings gathered on the seed crops. However,
numbers were lower than last year with a maximum (October - November) of around
30 Tree Sparrows, 140 Greenfinches and smaller numbers of other species. Up to the
year end there was no further sign of Corn Buntings.

The third week of October saw extensive flooding of the washland. On the 24th, three
Whooper Swans circled low over the Ings and there were unusually early gatherings
of Corn Buntings coming in to roost. On the 26th a Green Woodpecker was foraging
on the banks of the flood reservoir and on the 28th a Woodcock was in the Cornfield.

Large numbers of immigrant Blackbirds were present on the site through the autumn
up to the year end. Probably several dozen were regularly present around the
Cornfield and the Country Park.



There was a single record of Green Sandpiper in November. Nine Waxwings were
feeding on hawthorn berries on 9th December, part of a large influx of this attractive
boreal songbird.

Additionally Steve Huddleston has provided the following information regarding the
nest boxes in the copse:

It appears a good number of the Hole Type Boxes were used by Tree Sparrows.

A few boxes had well trodden nest material as seen following a successful breeding
attempt with a good number of young being reared.

A single Box had an old part trodden nest which indicated a late small brood being
successfully reared.

None of the boxes checked had dead Eggs or Young again suggesting a good success
rate.

With Tree Sparrows being relatively Site Faithful it would appear the Boxes are
working well. The additional boxes should now help this further.

The flock of Tree Sparrows present whilst putting the boxes up bodes well for this
year.

Mammals

By early April both Noctule and Pipistrelle-type bats could be seen over the meadows.
One Noctule was seen flying from the direction of Clifton hospital, suggesting there
might be a roost in the parkland trees.

Roe Deer footprints were noted in the Flood Reservoir in May and a young male was
disturbed from the Cornfield in mid June. A dead Badger was reported to have been
seen in the Ings Dyke in early June. Fox sightings were perhaps fewer than usual this
year.

Amphibians

Modest amounts of Frog spawn were laid in the flood reservoir pools but it is unclear
why these are less well-used by amphibians than might be expected.

Invertebrates

The first bumblebee Queens (of Bombus terrestris) were seen in the Cornfield on 14th
February. The subsequent cold weather must have sent some back into hibernation
though one was seen attending sallow blossom in the Country Park during snowy
weather at the end of the month, when air temperatures were below 4oC.

Tansy Beetle is one of the specialities of Rawcliffe Meadows and one which deserves
to be monitored closely. Counts of adults on 10th May were as follows:



Pond compound 100
Ings Dyke bank by old oak 36
Blue Beck bank 101
New Meadow 3
Cycletrack verge (nr. cattle grid) 4
TOTAL 244

One new species of water beetle was added to the list for the flood reservoir pools
(Coelostoma orbiculare). It is noticeable that a few species which have only appeared
within the past few years are now well established but some which were present in the
late 1990s have since vanished.

In early July, Andy Godfrey and myself vacuum-sampled tussocky areas within the
flood reservoir. Not all the material has been identified at the time of writing but 37
flies were recorded, most of which constitute new records for the site. Of particular
note was the long-headed fly Achalcus bimaculatus. This species was only described
as new to science in 1996, based on material from Germany, Belgium and Britain. In
Britain it had only been recorded from a handful of high-quality wetland sites in
southern England and Wales until very recently. In 2003, it was found in an isolated
marshy field at Osbaldwick, so the record from very similar habitat at Rawcliffe
Meadows suggests it may occur more widely in marshy grassland. Achalcus
bimaculatus probably hides amongst dense grass tussocks, which may explain why it
is so poorly known.

Species listed as Nationally Scarce include the long-headed fly Thrypticus pollinosus,
the poorly-known Anthomyiid Zaphne wierzejskii and the snail-killing fly Colobaea
punctata. The latter species was recorded from the main pond during Roy Crossley¹s
Diptera survey in 1995.

The last butterfly was a Small Tortoiseshell on 24th October, though Eristalis
hoverflies were feed on nectar from the Cornfield seed crops until the end of the
month.

Wildflowers

Arable plants in the Cornfield included much corn mint in the seed crop plots and a
good displaying of cornflower (introduced a few years ago but now well-established).
There was little sign of the distinctive sand-loving arable flora noted when the field
was taken out of intensive cultivation. This is probably down to the repeated herbicide
applications which have been necessary to control rampant perennial weeds like
couch grass and creeping thistle. Hopefully, herbicide use will be considerably
reduced in 2005, allowing some of the more interesting annuals to regenerate from the
soil seed bank.
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